Last week James and I went to catch a basketball game at Clemson.  Bear with me on this if any conversation about Clemson makes you uncomfortable.  Hang in there with me for a couple of minutes.  It just so happened that the Monday night that James and I were there was the beginning of homecoming activities on Clemson’s campus.  
As many of you know, homecoming is a time when campus fraternities and sororities and other campus groups rush through the week building elaborate displays using wood frames and tissue paper.  That is what almost every group involved in homecoming at Clemson or any college does.  
But there is one group of students that uses homecoming week for a very different building project than a display about Tigers and Terrapins, the football opponent that homecoming Saturday.  One group of students at Clemson built a house right alongside their fellow students building displays.  
This house is a Habitat for Humanity home.  These students use the fun of homecoming projects to devote their time to helping to build a home for someone who would not have a new home otherwise.  A very good use of time set aside for fun.
So on Bowman Field at Clemson, there is a house that was framed in last week.  Now the students that worked all week on this house I am sure did a great job on it.  After all, they are Clemson students.  But there is one glaring problem with the house that they were working on.  The house had no foundation.  
The house that they were framing was being built on the back of a flat bed trailer.  At the end of the week, a truck pulled up to the trailer, hooked up, and transported this framed house to a location where a foundation was being built by another set of volunteers.

So all of that work that these students did on homecoming was completely dependent on the strength of the foundation being built several miles away.  A foundation that they could not see.  If the foundation was strong and the truck driver did his job and safely delivered the house, then this house would be a success.  
But if the foundation that was being built elsewhere was built poorly, then all of the student’s work would have been in vain and the potential Habitat homeowner would not have a new home.

Today in worship we have the opportunity to turn in pledge cards.  Pledge cards are partly about providing the Session some guidance as they attempt to set a budget for next year.  But stewardship is so much more than deciding how big of a check you are going to write to the church.  In the words of one writer whom I respect a great deal, “any annual pledge drive must never become disconnected from the soul work of the spiritual journey.”

In our reading today, Paul compares that spiritual journey to being like a master builder laying a foundation and someone else building on it.  Paul says that the foundation which is dependable is one that is laid on Jesus the Christ.  He then says that the strength of this foundation can only be tested when it is under stress.  Stress will test to see what kind of foundation is being laid.

So for that Habitat house being built in Clemson, the best test to see if the foundation would hold would be after the framed portion of the house was laid on top of it.  The foundation would need stress to test to see if it would survive and hold up.  Without the stress being put on it, no one would know if the foundation is strong.
Many times we may talk about being stressed.  We may feel stressed because of some financial struggles we may be having.  We may feel stressed because of some struggle going on in our relationships or in our work or in our family.  Stress due to uncertainty.  Stress due to selling a house.  Lots of things can bring stress to our lives.

But stress can also be something that can help us figure out what we have built our life upon and if what we value is sustainable.  Stress can push us to examine our foundation.

Paul says that our foundation should be Jesus Christ.  In other words, we look to him as the source for wisdom and guidance.  We look to him as our model of life.  How to live. How to treat others.  How to treat ourselves.
The contrast to building a foundation on Christ is to build a foundation on ourselves.  To build a foundation on our own sense that we can do it all ourself and we don’t need to look to or trust anyone or anything outside of ourselves.  We can do it, we may say to ourselves.  
But my experience has been that when I experience the stress of life, when I look to myself for strength I find myself lacking.  For me, when I place myself as the foundation of my life and the center of my life, I find myself feeling alone, disconnected, and afraid.
But on those occasions when I place Christ as my foundation, and I will be honest and say that I don’t always do it, sometimes under stress I think I can do it by myself and that it is all about me.  But on those occasions when I place Christ as my foundation, then I am able to see my stress with a different set of eyes.  
When Christ is my foundation, then I feel as though my life has a guide as I face the stress.  I do not feel alone.  Worship today will move toward the gift of Holy Communion.  Holy Communion is a friendly reminder of where we can lay our foundation.  
We can build our foundation on ourselves.  And sometimes we do.  But that foundation will not hold.  
Or we can build our foundation upon Christ.  A foundation which is strong.  AMEN.
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